Husband	Chu Hoy Don ¹				
AKA	Hoy C.				
Born	2 Dec 1899	Canton, China ²			
Christened					
Died	5 Apr 1953	San Francisco, Californ	ia, USA		
Buried	Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Colma, San Mateo County, California, USA ³				
Father	Yan Don (Abt 1857-After 1928) ⁴		Mother	Ung Shee (Abt 1870-After 1928) ⁴	
Marriage	28 Jul 1923	San Francisco, Californ	ia, USA ⁵		
Evente					

Events

1. Immigration: with his parents, Feb 1907, Tucson, Arizona, USA. The date is based on the 18 May 1907 *Tucson Daily Citizen* newspaper article, "Little Chink Wanted No Vacation Mite of an Oriental Who Would Have Been Willing to Continue Attending School," that states the family arrived about 3 months before the article was written.

 Subject of newspaper article: "Little Chink Wanted No Vacation Mite of an Oriental Who Would Have Been Willing to Continue Attending School", 18 May 1907, Tucson, Arizona, USA. "Little Chink Wanted No Vacation: Mite of an Oriental Who Would Have Been Willing to Continue Attending School" May 18, 1907, *Tucson Daily Citizen* (Tucson, AZ), Volume: XXXXVII, Issue: 28, Page: Four (GenealogyBank).

The heart of Don Hoy is sad.

Don Hoy is a Chinese lad of six and one half years. He has been but three months from the Oriental Kingdom, but those three months have been one continual round of joy for Don Hoy for he has been attending the Convent street public school.

His father, Don Yu, is a merchant on Meyer street who has been living in this country for a number of years. About three months ago Mrs. Don Yu arrived her with her little son who was immediately sent to public school.

The youthful subject of the emperor of the Flowery Kingdom and "son of heaven" could not speak a word of English when he entered the public school. But he learned rapidly and not only does he speak the language but he reads a little.

And now he does more - this little Chink. He plays the games of his American lads and is held to be the best rounder player of his age in school and he has the American ball slang down to perfection.

Yesterday afternoon when Miss Hall, his teacher, was saying good-bye to the pupils she shook hands with all. She stepped outside of the room for a minute and when she returned Don Hoy was imitating her. He was shaking hands with all his fellow pupils and saying good-bye also.

"He is one of the most remarkable little fellows I have ever had in school," remarked Miss Hall. He is quick to imitate and learns easily. But he is a mischievous little youngster and full of tricks." she continued.

3. Graduation: from Tucson High School, 5 May 1919, Tucson, Arizona, USA.⁶

"Don Hoy, First Chinese Graduate From High School," *Tucson Citizen* (Tucson, Arizona), June 8, 1919, pg.4. (GenealogyBank)

It is of interest to note that among the high school graduates this year was Don Hoy, the first of the Chinese race to graduate from the high school in Tucson. He is the son of Don You, a merchant here, and has attended the public schools all his life. Next fall he expects to enter the Marine Engineering department of the university.

Sunday afternoon following is graduation, this you man gave a dinner for 150 of this American and Chinese friends, which was decidedly interesting as well as delicious, especially to the Americans. The menu consisted of the renowned bird's nest soup, which, in spite of the idea to the contrary, was found to be delicious, roast pork, duck, and turkey, abalona [sic] soup, chop suey, puffed fish-gelatin stew, boiled rice, and jelly, served in the order given. As there were so many guests present they were asked to eat in relays with the Americans, and a few Chinamen first. Some of the guests were: Mrs. W. Walker and her friend, Mrs. McCourtney, Mrs. M. G. Thomas, Miss Anna Charouleau, Lee Park Lin, court interpreter for immigration, Lee Aht, Yet See, Dom Kim Don, Ching Wo, Lee Yan, Fan Loy.

Though some of the guests left a comparatively early hour, most of them stayed until a very late hour, waiting at intervals, according to Chinese custom. Young Don Hoy is only 18 now. It is apparent that at the rate his education as progressed thus far, in a few years he will be through college and a full fledged marine engineer.

Page 1

- 4. Graduation: University of California Berkeley, Spring 1923, Berkeley, Alameda, California. ⁷ Based on finding Hoy C. Don, listed as an undergraduate, in the Register University of California, Volume 2, [By University of California, Berkeley, 1921-1922 (pg. 155)] and the article about his wedding on 28 Jul 1923 where he is referred to as a graduate of Berkeley, he had to have graduated from college in the spring of 1923.
- 5. Marriage: 28 Jul 1923, San Francisco, California, USA. "Popular Chinese Pair in Pretty Wedding," August 5, 1923, San Francisco Chronicle (San Francisco, CA) Page: 53 (GenealogyBank).

Miss Maude Mei Chin Lai, a Chinese girl living at the Chinese Methodist Home, San Francisco, and a graduate in music at the College of the Pacific, and Hoy Chu Don, graduate of the University of California, Berkley, were married in accordance with the American custom last Saturday evening in the red room at the Fairmont Hotel. The ceremony was conducted by Dr. Hedley, superintendent of the Chinese Methodist Episcopal activities in San Francisco. About 250 American and Chinese friends of the couple witnessed the wedding after which an elaborate banquet was served at a well-known restaurant.

Preceding the entrance of the bridal party, Mrs. Broderick sang "Oh Promise Me," and Miss Harriet Fish played the wedding march. Attended by her bridesmaid, Miss Annie Lee, gowned in orchid taffeta, by two dainty little flower girls, one dressed in green and the other in apricot silk. Miss Lai entered the red room escorted by Mrs. L. P. Williams, her guardian. The bridal group was met under an elaborate flower-decked arch by the bridegroom and his best man, George Chan. Miss Lai mad a beautiful bride in her gown of white crepe satin and flowing veil, carrying a shower bouquet of white roses and lilies of the valley.

- 6. Census: 1930, Tucson, Arizona.⁸ Name: Don Hoy Birth Year: abt 1900 Gender: Male Race: Chinese (Asian) Birthplace: Arizona [United States of America] Marital Status: Married Relation to Head of House: Head Home in 1930: Tucson, Pima, Arizona Street address: North Main Street Ward of City: 5 House Number in Cities or Towns: 300 Dwelling Number: 617 Family Number: 658 Home Owned or Rented: Owned Radio Set: Yes Lives on Farm: No Age at First Marriage: 22 Attended School: No Able to Read and Write: Yes Father's Birthplace: China Mother's Birthplace: China Language Spoken: Chinese Able to Speak English: Yes Occupation: Grocer Class of Worker: Employer Employment: Yes Neighbors: View others on page Household Members: Name (Names are as they appear in the census)/ Age Don Hoy 30 Don Hoy 28 Catherine Hoy 7 Margarite Hoy 5
- 7. Lived at: 5 Oct 1930, Tucson, Arizona. When his daughter Peggy was born, her birth certificate states that the family lived at 740 N. 12th Ave.
- 8. Lived at: 1932, 623 S. Main, Tucson, Arizona, USA.⁹ In 1932 he was working for the Sunnyside Grocery,located on 740 N. 12th Ave. in Tucson. The next entry down is for Jack Don, his brother, who worked for the Sunnyside Grocery as a clerk.

- 9. Lived at: 24 California Street, 1934, San Francisco, California, USA. ¹⁰ In 1934 he lived at 24 California Street, San Francisco, California. The San Francisco city directory also indicates he is an exporter, in addition to his family visits, this may explain his many trips to China.
- 10. Returned from China: from a trip with his brother Wallace, 25 Sep 1935, San Francisco, California, USA. ¹¹ On September 24, 1935 Hoy and his brother Wallace returned from China on the President Hoover.
- 11. Employment: Worked for General Export Company, 1937, San Francisco, California, USA. Lived at 852 Jackson, San Francisco, California.
- 12. Census: 1940, San Francisco, California, USA.¹² In 1940 he and his family lived at 352 Jackson Street. He worked as a bookkeeper at a cannery.

Name: Hoy Don Temporarily Absent: Yes Age: 40 Estimated Birth Year: abt 1900 Gender: Male Race: Chinese (Asian) Birthplace: Arizona Marital Status: Married Relation to Head of House: Head Home in 1940: San Francisco, San Francisco, California Occupation: Bookkeeper House Owned or Rented: Rented Value of Home or Monthly Rental if Rented: 37.00 Attended School or College: No Highest Grade Completed: College, 4th year Hours Worked Week Prior to Census: 48 Class of Worker: Wage or salary worker in private work Weeks Worked in 1939: 52 Income: 960 Income Other Sources: Yes Name Age Hoy Don 40 Maude Don 39 Catherine Don 15 Elizabeth Don 14 Marjorie Jean Don 13 Peggy Eillen Don 9 13. Citizenship: 20 Nov 1944, San Francisco, California, USA. ¹³ No. 5927209 Name: Don Hoy Chu Residing at: 852 Jackson St., San Francisco, Calif Age: 44 Date of order of admission: Nov 20 1944

Date certificate issued: Nove 20 1944 by the U. S. District Court at: San Francisco, California Petition No.: 78960 Complete and true signature of holder: Hoy Chu Don AR-5304148

Wife Maude Mei Chun Lai¹⁴ AKA Maude La Verne Born 18 Jul 1898 San Francisco, California, USA¹⁵ Christened Died 29 Jan 1968 San Francisco, California, USA¹⁵ Died 29 Jan 1968 San Francisco, California, USA¹⁵ Buried Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Colma, San Mateo County, California, USA¹⁶ Events 1. Goes On Tour: 1908, 48 cities through out the United States.

"To Teach in China," May 9, 1920, *San Jose Mercury News* (San Jose, CA), XCVIII Issue: 130, Section: SOCIETY and CLUB SECTION Page: 43 (*GenealogyBank*)

It is through Miss Lai's own efforts and ambitions that she has been studying at the piano since a very small child, although the lessons were interrupted from time to time, she kept persistently on with the study. In 1908 Miss Lai and a group of other Chinese children chaperoned by Miss C (?) G(?) Vivis(?) of San Francisco spent six months in touring the United States and appeared in 48(?) cities singing and reciting their pretty verses before large and interested audiences. Among the treasured keepsakes of this interesting young woman is the signature of Theodore Roosevelt presented to her when they visited the White House. Another of her ???? listeners was Ting Pang, the Chinese ambassador to the United States.

Gives Concert: before the Rotary Club, 1 Jan 1920, San Jose, California. ¹⁷
 "Shantung Chinese Forced to Leave Japs Find Way to Oust Real Owners to Make Room," January 1, 1920, San Jose Mercury News (San Jose, CA), XCVIII, Issue: 1, Section: Second, Page: 13 (GenealogyBank).

Only section regarding Maude was transcribed:

The Chinese editor's address was applauded. The program also included several spirited selections by Miss Maude Lai, a Chinese girl pianist, and some wonderfully clever musical numbers by three little Chinese tots who were introduced by prof Joseph Hancock of the Grant grammar school.

 Gives Concert: 9 May 1920, College of the Pacific, Stockton, California. "To Teach in China," May 9, 1920, *San Jose Mercury News* (San Jose, CA), XCVIII Issue: 130, Section: SOCIETY and CLUB SECTION Page: 43 (*GenealogyBank*)

With the ambition in view of being able to return to her native country and there accept a position in one of the larger colleges to teach her Chinese sisters the lessons she has learned Miss Maude La Verne Lai is spending may hours a day at the piano in the Conservatory of Music at the College of the Pacific. When she completes her course there after another year of hard study she will have the distinction of being the only Chinese girl to have received a diploma in music from the local college.

It is through Miss Lai's own efforts and ambitions that she has been studying at the piano since a very small child, although the lessons were interrupted from time to time, she kept persistently on with the study. In 1908 Miss Lai and a group of other Chinese children chaperoned by Miss C (?) G(?) Vivis(?) of San Francisco spent six months in touring the United States and appeared in 48(?) cities singing and reciting their pretty verses before large and interested audiences. Among the treasured keepsakes of this interesting young woman is the signature of Theodore Roosevelt presented to her when they visited the White House. Another of her ???? listeners was Ting Pang, the Chinese ambassador to the United States.

Miss Lai appeared in her first recital at the College of the Pacific on Wednesday when for a first appearance her playing showed very clear-cut music and possibilities of a very splendid future in store for her. The two numbers were Venetienne Barcarolle by Clochard and Rondo Capriccioso by Bendel?????. He is a pupil of Miss Miriam Burton of Sunnyvale a member of the faculty of the conservatory.

4. Graduation: from College of the Pacific, 1921, Stockton, California.
"Chinese Girl Musician Music Week Feature," October 27, 1921, *Evening News* (San Jose, CA), Volume: 76, Issue: 102, Page: One (*GenealogyBank*)

Maude Lai, the first Chinese girl to graduate from an American conservatory of music, will give a recital as one of the opening features of music week in San Francisco. The talented and charming young lady, a recent graduate of the College of the Pacific and well known in San Jose, will give a piano concert on the evening of November 5 (1921).

Gives Concert: Bef 1923, Sunnyvale, California, USA.¹⁸
 In a concert by students from College of the Pacific, Maude performed Chopin's "Nocturne in F Flat."

SOURCE: Document is unsourced, Arizona Historical Society, Tucson, Arizona, Clip Book (Mrs. Maude Lai Don)

6. Loses Citizenship: 28 Jul 1923, San Francisco, California, USA. Because of the 1907 Expatriation Act Maude loses U.S. citizenship when she marries Hoy C. Don, a citizen of China, on 28 Jul 1923.

"American-Born Seeks Citizenship Tucson Woman Who Lost U. S. Rights in Marrying Celestial Alien Asks Naturalization"

A woman, born in the United States but who lost her citizenship through marriage today asked ??????? U. S. clerk's office.

Mrs. Maude Lai Don, 621 S. Main Street, a Celestial, was born in San Francisco of American parents. That classed her as an American citizen.

Along came Hoy C. Don, also a resident of Tucson now, who she took for her husband. They were married in July 28, 1923. That deprived her of U. S. rights. Because the law at that time forbade a woman who had married an alien ???????? citizenship from becoming naturalized, she continued to be a foreigner.

The statutes, however, have since been re-written. An American-born woman who has lost citizenship by marriage to an alien ineligible to citizenship may regain hers through naturalization.

She will appear in federal court at 10 o'clock Monday morning with 24 others who are seeking citizenship. Her witnesses will be Rudolph Zepeda, 902 N. Tenth avenue, and Lillie Thomas ??? 827 North Stone avenue. The petition was filed by William B. Loveless, deputy ?????.

SOURCE: Document is unsourced, Arizona Historical Society, Tucson, Arizona, Clip Book (Mrs. Maude Lai Don)

7. Attempts to Regain Citizenship: After 1923, Tucson, Arizona. "Mrs. Don Seeking to Regain Citizenship"

Maude Lee Don, 621 South Main street, was born in the United States. Despite her Chinese parentage, right of birth entitled her to citizenship.

But after she grew to womanhood Cupid took a hand and she was wooed and wed by Hoy C. Don (*handwritten note pointing to* "*Hoy C. Don*" reads: "born on one of his families many trips to China from Tucson"), a native of Canton, China. The wedding bells were the knell of her citizenship, however, since she became, automatically under the law, a national of her husband's country.

SOURCE: Document is unsourced, Arizona Historical Society, Tucson, Arizona, Clip Book (Mrs. Maude Lai Don)

Regains Citizenship: Citizenship Petition Granted, 15 May 1933, U.S. District Court for the District of Arizona, Tucson, Arizona, USA.¹⁹

Marriage Events

1. Marriage License: 11 Jul 1923, San Francisco, California, USA. ²⁰ Maude lived at 940 Washington Street. Hoy lived at 868 Stockton Street.

Children

Children				
1	F	Catherine E. Do	on	
Born		20 Jun 1924	San Francisco California ²¹	
Christ	tened			
Died		After 1942		
Burie	d			
Spou	se			
Ever	nts			
1. Census: 1940, San Francisco, California, USA. Address: 352 Jackson Street.				
N	ame:	Catherine Don		
А	.ge:	15		
Estimated Birth Year:		rth Year: a	abt 1925	
G	ender:	Female		
R	ace:	Chinese (Asian)		

 Birthplace: California Marital Status: Single Relation to Head of House: Daughter (Child) Inferred Residence in 1935: San Francisco, San Francisco, California Residence in 1935: Same House Attended School or College: Yes Highest Grade Completed: High School, 2nd year 2. School: 1942, San Francisco California.²² Catherine was a senior at Lowell High School in San Francisco in 1942. "Miss Osborn will miss her."
2 F Marjorie Jean Don
Born 3 Nov 1925 California ²³
Christened
Died 25 Feb 2004 California ²⁴
Buried Mountian View Cemetery, Oakland, Alameda County, California, USA
Spouse Walter Wong (-1986)
Events
 Census: 1940, San Francisco, California, USA. Address: 352 Jackson Street Name: Marjorie Jean Don Age: 13 Estimated Birth Year: abt 1927 Gender: Female Race: Chinese (Asian) Birthplace: California Marital Status: Single Relation to Head of House: Daughter (Child) Inferred Residence in 1935: San Francisco, San Francisco, California Residence in 1935: Same House Attended School or College: Yes Highest Grade Completed: Elementary school, 8th grade Obituary: Alameda Times-Star, Mar 2004. Marjories obituary as transcribed on Find-a-Grave by Travelingal, Record added: Seep 22, 2008, Find A Grave Memorial# 29992653: MARJORIE JEAN DON WONG On February 25, 2004 at the age 78, passed away in her home in Oakland after a short but valiant fight with cancer. Marjorie was preceded in death by her husband Walter who died in 1986. A long time coronary care nurse at Peralta Hospital in Oakland, Marjorie leaves behind many friends and family members who loved her. Marjorie was the dear sister of Betty Lee (deceased) and Peggy Lui and the beloved mother of Michael, Barbara, Eileen, and Nancy. She was the proud grandmother of Ben, Allison, Tracy, Eric, Will, Jon, Kate, and Casey. Marjorie's life was filled with many friends and family, and with activities such as knitting newborb baby blankets for hospitals, volunteering, traveling, reading, exercising, helping others, and trying to be the first to see the latest movie. No matter where she went, she made new friends. She will be missed by all. A viewing will be held on March 13, 2004 from 11:00 am to 12:30 pm at Albert Brown Mortuary. Ja76 Piedmont Ave., Oakland CA, followed by a celebration of her life at 1:00 pm at Albert Brown Mortuary, 3476 Piedmont Ave., Oakland CA, followed by a celebration of Marjorie's life, her children invite all who knew her to write their special remembrances of her and send them via email to staleyjl@jps.net or
3 F Elizabeth Don ²⁵
AKA Betty
Born Abt 1926 California
Christened
Died Bef 2004
Buried

Harvey Lee (-)

Spouse

Children (cont.)						
Events						
 Census: 1940, San Francisco, California, USA. Address: 352 Jackson Street. Name: Elizabeth Don 						
Age: 14 Estimated Birth Year: abt 1926 Gender: Female						
Race: Chinese (Asian)						
Birthplace: California						
Marital Status: Single						
Relation to Head of House: Daughter (Child)						
Inferred Residence in 1935: San Francisco, San Francisco, California						
Residence in 1935: Same House						
Attended School or College: Yes Highest Grade Completed: High School, 1st year						
4 F Peggy Eileen Don						
Born 5 Oct 1930 Tucson, Arizona ²⁶						
Christened						
Died						
Buried						
Spouse Edmond Liu (Abt 1929-) 16 Sep 1962 - San Francisco, California, USA ²⁷						
Events						
1. Census: 1940, San Francisco, California, USA. Address: 352 Jackson Street						
Name: Peggy Eillen Don						
Age: 9						
Estimated Birth Year: abt 1931						
Gender: Female Race: Chinese (Asian)						
Birthplace: Arizona						
Marital Status: Single						
Relation to Head of House: Daughter (Child)						
Inferred Residence in 1935: San Francisco, San Francisco, California						
Residence in 1935: Same House						
Attended School or College: Yes						
Highest Grade Completed: Elementary school, 4th grade						
Death Notes: Husband - Chu Hoy Don						
From the Social Security Death Index:						
Name: Hoy Chu Don						
Social Security #: 566107364						
Gender: Male						
Birth Date: 2 Dec 1899						
Birth Place: China						
Death Date: 5 Apr 1953						
Death Place: San Francisco Mother's Maiden Name: Shee						
Father's Surname: You						

General Notes: Husband - Chu Hoy Don

Our Hoy C. Don should not be confused with the Hoy Don (Chinese name of Roy D. Chandler) of Santa Margarita who made felt, straw and cowboy hats at Don Hoy Importer in San Luis Obispo. ("Western Style Hats Made at Santa Margarita," March 7, 1952, *San Luis Obispo Telegram-Tribune* (San Luis Obispo, CA), Page: 1.)

General Notes: Child - Catherine E. Don

Catherine appears in the 1930 and 1940 census as Hoy Don's oldest daughter, but she does not appear in her sister Marjorie Jean's obituary. What happened to Catherine?

Birth Notes: Child - Marjorie Jean Don

Her obiturary states she died at the age of 78 in 2004 giving her a birth date of abt 1926.

Her tombstone has the date 3 Nov 1925 engraved on it.

The 1940 census gives her birth date as abt 1927.

Source Citations

1. U. S. City Directories, 1821-1989, San Francisco, 1932:, 394; digital images, Ancestry (Ancestry : accessed 22 Mar 2015).

2. State of California, "California, Death Index, 1940-1997," database, *Ancestry* (Ancestry.com : accessed 1 Jun 2015), Hoy Chu Don; State of California Department of Health Services, Center for Health Statistics.

3. Find A Grave, digital images (http://www.findagrave.com : accessed 22 Mar 2015), Don, Hoy.

4. Arizona Territorial Index Number 257 (1911), Don Hoy Jack; digital image, State of Arizona, *Arizona Genealogy Birth and Death Certificates* (http://genealogy.az.gov : accessed 29 Jan 2015).

5. "American-Born Seeks Citizenship Tucson Woman Who lost U. S. Rights in Marrying Celestial Alien Asks Naturalization,"(*Tucson*) Clip Books, AHS Library & Archive, ?, p. ?, col. ?.

6. "40 Quite the Tucson High School, Course Complete; Alfred Austed Honor Man," *Tucson Daily Citizen*, 24 May 1919, p. 4; digital images, *GenealogyBank* (genealogybank.com : accessed 1 Jun 2015).

7. University of California, Berkeley, editor, Register - University of California, Volume 2; Google Books (books.google.com : downloaded 1 Jun 2015), 155.

8. 1930 U.S. census, Pima, ARizona, population schedule, Tucson, enumeration district (ED) 0043, p. 31B, dwelling 617, family 658, Don Hoy; digital images, *Ancestry* (ancestry.com : accessed 9 May 2015); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T626, roll 61.

9. U. S. City Directories, 1821-1989, Tucson City Directory, 1932:, 227; digital images, Ancestry (Ancestry : accessed 22 Mar 2015).

10. U. S. City Directories, 1821-1989, San Francisco California, 1934:, 315; digital images, Ancestry (Ancestry : accessed 10 Apr 2015).

11. Mentioned in entry for Wallace Don; President Hoover manifest, 25 Sep 1935; Selected Passenger and Crew Lists and Manifests; NARA.

12. 1940 U.S. census, San Francisco, California, population schedule, San Francisco, enumeration district (ED) 38-12, p. 1B, household in order of visitation: 12, Hoy Don; digital images, *Ancestry* (ancestry.com : accessed 8 May 2015); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T627, roll T627_299.

13. Index To Naturalization In The U.S. District Court For The Northern District Of California, "U. S. Naturalization Record Indexes, 1791-1992," database, *Ancestry* (Ancestry.com : accessed 22 Mar 2015), Don, Hoy Chu.

14. "Popular Chinese Pair in Pretty Wedding," San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Aug 1923, p. 53; digital images, GenealogyBank (genealogyBank.com : accessed 25 Apr 2015).

15. State of California, "California, Death Index, 1940-1997," database, Ancestry (Ancestry.com : accessed 22 Mar 2015), Don, Maude L.

16. Find A Grave, digital images (http://www.findagrave.com : accessed 22 Mar 2015), Don, Maude.

17. "Shantung Chinese Forced to Leave Japs Find Way to Oust Real Owners to Make Room,"*San Jose Mercury News*, 1 Jan 1920, p. 13; digital images, *GenealogyBank* (genealogybank.com : accessed 25 Apr 2015), Newspaper Archives.

18. "Musical Program to be Given Saturday: Students of College of the Pacific to be Heard at Sunnyvale Church,"(*Tucson*) Clip Books, AHS Library & Archive, before 1923, p. ?, col. ?.

19. Naturalization Records of the U.S. District Court for the District of Arizona, 1912-1955. database, *Ancestry* (ancestry.com : accessed 22 Mar 2015), Maude Lai Don.

20. "Marriage Licenses," San Francisco Chronicle, 11 July 1923, p. 6; digital images, GenealogyBank (genealogyBank.com : accessed 25 Apr 2015).

21. "California Birth Index, 1905-1995," database, Ancestry (ancestry.com : accessed 9 May 2015), "Catherin" E Don.

22. Lowell High School, Red & White (U.S. School Yearbooks, 1880-2012), Spring 1942 vols., Spring 1942:, image 21; digital images, Ancestry (ancestry.com : accessed 9 May 2015).

Source Citations

23. Find A Grave, digital images (http://www.findagrave.com : accessed 8 May 2015), Marjorie Jean Wong.

24. Find A Grave, digital images (http://www.findagrave.com : accessed 30 Apr 2015), Marjorie Jean Don Wong, Memorial # 29992653.

25. 1940 U.S. census, San Francisco, California, population schedule, San Francisco, enumeration district (ED) 38-16, p. 1b, Elizabeth Don; digital images, *Ancestry* (ancestry.com : accessed 8 May 2015); citing National Archives and Records Administration microfilm T627, roll T627_299.

26. Arizona Standard Certificate of Birth State File Number: 574 (1930), Peggy Eileen Don; digital image, State of Arizona, "Arizona Genealogy Birth and Death Certificates," Arizona Genealogy Birth and Death Certificates (http://genealogy.az.gov: accessed 5 Jun 2015).

27. State of California, "California Marriage Index, 1960-1985," database, *Ancestry* (ancestry.com : accessed 8 May 2015), Peggy E. Don; Center for Health Statistics, California Department of Health Services, Sacramento, California.